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THE MARTIN COUNTY COUNCIL 
REGULAR MEETING 
November 4, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Council convened in a regular session on Monday, November 4, 2024, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Council members attending: Jordan Dant, Warren Albright, Keith Gibson, Monty Gregory, Jim Hamby, and Sheri Bowling.  Council member Adam Greene was absent.  Also attending was Auditor Michelle Norris.

President Jordan Dant called the meeting to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 6:00 pm.

RE: MINUTES
The minutes from the regular meeting and budget adoption held October 7, 2024, were approved with a motion made by Sheri Bowling, seconded by Monty Gregory.   All in favor, motion passed.  

RE: BRIDGE 58 & BRIDGE 44
	President Dant stated regarding bridge #58, discussion is not needed at this point will be tabled to a future meeting.  President Dant stated the Council does need to discuss funding for repairs to bridge #44.  President Dant asked Attorney David Lett the status of an insurance claim.  Attorney Lett stated it has been an ongoing battle with the driver’s insurance, he has advised the Commissioners to repair the bridge and go ahead with litigation.  Warren Albright stated the bill needs to be sent to the driver’s insurance company, to which Attorney Lett stated the insurance company has been made aware.  President Dant stated by this point the attorney for the County’s insurance company should be involved with the attorney from the driver’s insurance company.  Attorney Lett stated that is where he is at in the process.  Warren Albright stated the insurance companies should be taking care of the issue.  There was no motion made on funding the repair.

RE: USG ABATEMENT
	Attorney Lett came before the Council to hold the public hearing regarding the USG tax abatement request.  Attorney Lett stated tax abatements are a two-part process, in October the County Council approved the beginning of the abatement process as requested by USG.  The abatement request is for a $7.9 million project to repair the mine and build it up for safety purposes, which the Council voted 6-0 in October’s meeting to approve.  Attorney Lett reported tonight’s public hearing was legally advertised and asked those in attendance if anyone had questions or concerns regarding the tax abatement, which there were none.  Attorney Lett stated the legal advertisement also provided his name and address for questions and concerns and no one had contacted him.
	Attorney Lett stated USG is continuing its request for the tax abatement and he is there to process the request before the Council and to see if there were any questions.  Attorney Lett presented the resolution to approve the final abatement request.  Attorney Lett stated the real property tax abatement is a ten-year request with 100% abatement the first year with a descending schedule by 10% each year with the final year being a 10% abatement.  A motion was made by Warren Albright to approve the real property tax abatement for USG, seconded by Monty Gregory.  All in favor, motion passed.  

RE: ADDITIONAL PROBATION OFFICER
	Judge Isha Wright-Ryan came before the Council to again request an additional probation officer.  Judge Wright-Ryan stated Auditor Michelle Norris had sent out an email since the last meeting which verified that the probation officer’s salary could be split and be paid from the supplemental probation fund and the general fund.  Judge Wright-Ryan stated she would like to update the Council regarding the case manager position, which had been approved through the end of 2025.  Judge Wright-Ryan stated the case manager has quit within the last two weeks because the position was not made a full-time position for 2025.  The case manager applied to surrounding counties and essentially got the same job in another county with better pay and full-time status.  Judge Wright-Ryan stated if the position continues to be a part-time position, she foresees that it will be a cycle of Martin County paying for training and the employee then applying to the next county with an opening for better pay and full-time status.  Judge Wright-Ryan stated if the position is offered as full-time it may help to keep the employee because the case manager does not require the same level of education as a probation officer, but Martin County’s need is a probation officer.  Judge Wright-Ryan stated a probation officer can do everything that the department needs, a case manager is limited to the duties they can perform.
	Judge Wright-Ryan stated she is renewing the same request that the County get a third probation officer understanding what was approved for the case manager out of the supplemental, which they believe the supplemental fund can sustain that amount with anything additional to come out of the general fund.  Judge Wright-Ryan stated a probation officer has a mandatory salary which is set by the State.  The ranges for 2025 are as follows: zero years of experience $42,311, one year: $45,548, two years: $50,669, three years: $56,628, four to nine years: $58,473, ten to fourteen years: $64,321, fifteen to nineteen years: $70,755, and twenty plus years: $77,828.  Judge Wright-Ryan asked that the supplemental probation fund cover the $36,000 which was budgeted next year and depending on the level of experience of the person they hire for the probation officer position, the general fund would cover the remainder of the full-time salary and benefits.  Judge Wright-Ryan stated the only revenue the supplemental probation fund gets is from user fees and collection of probation fees.  Auditor Norris stated the revenue into the supplemental probation was $39,000 in 2023 and $40,000 so far in 2024 and the 2025 budgeted amount is $83,692 with a fund balance of $110,099.  Judge Wright-Ryan stated she is hopeful to sustain the fund and with a third probation officer they will help to generate collection fees.
President Dant stated if the $36,000 is used towards a probation officer and the Council decides to vote to approve to support the additional full-time probation officer position, the Council could then deal with the additional appropriation after the Judge knows the amount needed based on the person’s experience.  Warren Albright stated if they decide to support the probation officer position, they will be unable to support the case manager position, to which President Dant stated that must be part of the motion.  Judge Wright-Ryan stated she is asking to get a probation officer in lieu of a case manager.  Judge Wright-Ryan stated she wants to be able to put people on probation and supervise them to the level needed.  There is no such thing as unsupervised probation and the two current probation officers are over the case load amount.
Monty Gregory stated he is concerned because they were struggling at $36,000 and if a person is hired with ten to fourteen years of experience the salary is almost double that amount.  President Dant recommended the amount be capped and that can be part of the motion.  A motion was made by Monty Gregory that the case manager position be defunded, and the money be reappropriated for a full-time probation officer with a cap within the four-to-nine-year salary of $58,473, seconded by Keith Gibson.  All in favor, motion passed. 



RE: TRANSFER REQUEST
The following transfer request was submitted to the Council for approval from the Clerk:
      From:  1000.104.3000.11  Postage                                 $2,000
          To:   1000.104.2000.13  Supplies                                $2,000
[bookmark: _Hlk179444795]A motion was made by Monty Gregory to approve the transfer request from the Clerk, seconded by Jim Hamby.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: ADDITIONAL APPROPRIATIONS
  General Fund- 1000
   Circuit Court
      Psychiatric/Medical                                                           $8,000
A motion was made by Warren Albright to approve the additional appropriation request from the Circuit Court for psychiatric/medical in the amount of $8,000, seconded by Sheri Bowling.  All in favor, motion passed.

   Statewide 911 Fund- Fund 1222 
      Vacation/PTO Payout	                                          $20,000
A motion was made by Monty Gregory to approve the additional appropriation request for vacation/PTO payout in the amount of $20,000, seconded by Jim Hamby.  All in favor, motion passed.

President Dant stated an additional appropriation for bridge repairs was advertised but the Council is tabling the appropriation until the next meeting.  Auditor Norris stated the Commissioners approved at their last meeting to buy phones using ARPA funds, but it was too late to advertise for the Council to approve the purchase.  Auditor Norris stated she will advertise for the next meeting and asked if there was objection to using ARPA funds for the purchase.  The consensus of the Council was to move ahead with the phone purchase, and it will be voted on at the next meeting.  
Auditor Norris stated the Commissioners have also asked for quotes for a new HVAC system at the Highway Department and have approved $3,000 to be given to Youth First from unrestricted opioid settlement funds.  









With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:55 pm with a motion made by Keith Gibson and seconded by Monty Gregory, all were in favor and the motion passed.   The Courthouse will be closed the following days: Tuesday November 5th for Election Day, Monday November 11th in observance of Veterans’ Day, and November 28-29 in observance of Thanksgiving.  There will be a special session of the Council held on November 13th at 6:00 pm and the next regular Council meeting will be held Monday, December 2, 2024, at 6:00 pm.
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